Regular Session




              February 20, 2024
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Tuesday, February 20, 2024, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 18 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     C. Cummings     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy    J. Crowe  
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to excuse any absent officials.

Mr. Williams- I would just like to state as Mr. Mogg said at the last meeting, that he would be on vacation so he wouldn’t be at this meeting today. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the February 5, 2024, regular session as presented to council. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received a letter from Trumbull County Zoning Inspectors Association wanting to know if any of the council members would like to join. I do have the form if anybody is interested. That is all.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini- Yes Mr. President, I don’t have a formal report tonight, but I would like to issue a reminder that the finance committee will meet for a committee meeting on Monday, March 4th, at 5:45 pm here in council chambers to discuss compensation. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

Park & Rec-Ms. Cummings- Yes Mr. President, our regular monthly meeting was held in council chambers on February 13th. There was a general discussion due to the committee inquiring on lawn service instead of having someone through the park & rec. board to cut the grass. It was decided that the lawn service was way too expensive, so they are going to go back to having a regular employee. The dug outs are in good shape at Jones Field, but they are going to be painted. They are going to be bringing in dirt to groom the field with hopes that they can bring teams back to Jones Field to play. All the inside work will be done on the inside of the pavilion as soon as the weather breaks. They decided not to mow Myron Field where the little Eagles practice. At this point, they may change their mind in the future but as of right now, they are not going to continue to mow the grass at Myron. The port-a potties are being installed at Waugh Field for the soccer teams. They are going to Jones to decide where to put more cameras since the new playground equipment will be coming in to replace the broken slides and the new equipment. They are starting their own g-mail account and Facebook page. The g-mail account will be through google. They decided not to renew the worker that was doing the maintenance again this year. They are going to go over the worker’s job profile and streamline it and go out for postings for the positions. Our next meeting will be March 12th in council chambers. That is all I have. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you. 
Economic Development- Mr. Hallapy- No report Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Planning & Zoning- Ms. Viele- Yes, due to lack of requests for hearings the Zoning Appeals and Zoning commission will not meet in March. I attended a meeting with the Township Comprehensive Plan Board, the airbase, and the Planning Commission. We are discussing support of the military compatibility. We will be meeting again, March 7th, at 6 pm at the Township Administration Building. This is a folder of information for my committee to study. There is no deadline on when we have to finish this report, but I would like to get it moving here pretty soon. I will be scheduling a meeting in the near future. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

Utilities- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President, we had a committee meeting prior to caucus this evening. We had discussions about EV vehicles and a voluntary EV location registration form with the hybrid vehicles. This is basically to help identify issues and to help transformer loads and assist the fire department with possible extinguishing issues. House Bill legislation from the EPA was discussed for hall avenue and the lift station projects. Also, our next meeting we would like to have on March 18th at 5:40 pm. A utility committee meeting March 18th at 5:40 pm. Thank you, Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Thank you. Mr. Mogg is not here. 
Safety- Mr. Mogg- Not in attendance
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
Mr. Williams- Robin do you have anything for the cemetery since Mr. Mogg is not here?

Ms. Zambrini- I do not.

CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- not in attendance

FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Mogg- Not in attendance

Mr. Williams- Okay, then we will move on to reports of city officials. Safety Director Mr. Bancroft.

Unknown- What about Jerry Crowe?
Mr. Bancroft- Thank you Mr. President
Mr. Williams- wait… what?

Ms. Viele- Excuse me, did we hear from Jerry Crowe?

Mr. Crowe- the street

Mr. Williams- Oh, I skipped you.

Mr. Bancroft- I will stand down.
Mr. Williams- Sorry Jerry. Hold on. We gotta go back. Jerry, do you have anything for streets and Sidewalks?
Streets & Sidewalks- Mr. Crowe- Yes, I do Mr. President. Right now, the street department is just doing cold patch, patching potholes around town. As I said at the last meeting, if you see a pothole and we miss it, call the safety director at 534-7755. I got a request as soon as I walked in the door.
Unknown- was that from me?
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REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
Mr. Crowe- for the top of Caroline Avenue. I will relay that to the service director right now. That is all I have Mr. President.

Mr. Bancroft- I have a question?

Mr. Crowe-Yes

Mr. Bancroft- Is it for me or for him?

Mr. Crowe- did I

Mr. Kerr- You said safety.
Mr. Crowe- Service Director, did I say Safety?

Mr. Kerr- Yeah

Mr. Crowe- I am sorry, service director. I wrote down service director. That is all I have Mr. President.

Mr. Williams- Okay, thank you. Mr. Bancroft, now you are up.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Bill Bancroft- Thank you. This is kind of an update. I know we spoke about this. We spoke about this before. Planning down the road, I know there was an issue with the fire department getting out to a fire call where that house was burnt down on South Main Street. They had some difficulty with some cars in the driveway area in front of the fire station there. I recently spoke to the fire Chief about this, and he is okay with it, which is fine. What I would like to do is paint white hazard zone on the driveway on the east bound lanes so cars will have to stop, and we’ll include some signage on some telephone poles back there before that. There should be no cars stopping in that hazard zone during a fire time. I recently was at training in the fall and if you look at North Royalton, if you go google earth in North Royalton a couple of fire stations, they have that. Actually, there fire signals are green until they have a fire and then they actually turn red. I have actually never seen the signal in front of the fire station ever working. Has anybody ever saw that?
Mr. Williams- Yep, I have but they have to push the button.

Mr. Bancroft-Yeah

Mr. Williams- in the fire station

Mr. Bancroft- I was told by the Chief that those go on those signal boxes, the opticom boxes. Also, I asked, I saw a couple of those Ems guys down at the Hardware and apparently the ambulances don’t have those boxes. I don’t know what they are waiting for, but they should either have them or have a different system. But somebody, Mr. Kerr, when you were there, did they have a button to push that activate that signal?
Mr. Kerr- I don’t ever remember pushing a button. I remember they have been flashing yellow for 25 years.

Mr. Bancroft- Yeah, I have never seen it turn.

Mr. Williams- I was told there is a controller that was put in.

Mr. Bancroft- In the station that they have to push.

Mr. Williams- If there is not, I am sure there is something we can do.
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Mr. Bancroft- yeah, I am going to look into that and see what they have and see what we have to do. Even if it is to recognize a siren and it would change. I mean that would be easy without anybody having to do anything, just the siren goes on and changes the lights automatically. So., I have been working on that and I just wanted to update everybody on that.

Mr. Williams- There is supposed to be something. That light is supposed to be red. The square is supposed to go red except for 

Mr. Bancroft-east bound

Mr. Williams- where they come out.

Mr. Bancroft-right

Mr. Williams- and the fire trucks should all have an opticom in them.

Mr. Bancroft- I will double check but, yeah but, we might need to look at a different system.

Mr. Williams- I mean the newer ones may not but when those lights were put in and installed and everything, but I was told…I remember that as part of discussions there was some type of controller put in the station that they could turn that light red.
Mr. Bancroft-Yeah

 Mr. Williams-but that might be a good idea because a lot of people, you see them stop when it is blinking yellow.
Mr. Bancroft- Yeah, yeah, I have seen that. Cars coming up and it’s like they are stopping there to wait. It is confusing. I noticed on google earth, I just looked at the picture. The North Royalton ones are actually green all the time and then they change to red you know when their…you know they are just like a regular signal.

Mr. Williams- You know, and I don’t know if we could even paint that area with some yellow. 
Mr. Bancroft- that is what it is going to. It will be white.

Mr. Williams- do something because people pay no attention to the light. When you do stop before the driveway, I love it every time because people will be beeping at me and pointing at me to move up.
Mr. Bancroft- Yeah, just put it in reverse. That is all I have. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
SERVICE DIRECTOR-Mr. Farcas- Thank you Mr. President. On Tuesday, February 6th a James Orr Coating Inspection performed a ROV and a drone inspection for our one-million-gallon standpipe storage tank. The purpose of this inspection was a warranty inspection, and the purpose was for the inspection evaluation to determine if there was any structural, health or safety deficiencies that had developed in the course of the past year. I read through the whole thing and everything looks pretty good. Another problem we have been having lately is delinquencies on our utility bills. So, we have been on top of this, okay? We are discussing them and meeting to engage the policies that are in existence today. We have the policies in place, we just have to enforce them, and we are going to head in that direction. Hopefully, that will resolve a lot of them. Also. Jo Ann Oaks, Assistant to the Auditor, announced her retirement date which will be June 30th of this year. She has been a valued employee for thirty-three years and we surely will miss her. Thank you, Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
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LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report Mr. President, thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- I have no report. Thank you, Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Sorry Marsha, I got lost for a minute.

Ms. Ruha- that is quite all right.

AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Nothing this evening Mr. President, thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials. Any questions or comments? 
Mr. Williams- You’re going to have to wait.  I have some questions. So, they are going to advertise the park board for that open position?
Ms. Cummings-Yes

Mr. Williams-If you would remind them, if they need any help the mayor and service director would more than love to help them.

Ms. Cummings-They know.
Mr. Williams- What did you say they are doing to the baseball fields? They are going to fix the dirt up in that.
Ms. Cummings-Yes

Mr. Williams- but we don’t have anybody that is going to come play.
Ms. Cummings- They just think if they build it, they will come kind of thing. They are hoping to get HCYL back.
Mr. Williams- If they are hoping to get...I know what happened there. If they want to get HCYL before they spend money, the city you know taxpayer money, I would really talk to HCYL first.
Ms. Cummings- I believe they are.
Mr. Williams- I hope so. That is all I had. I am sorry go ahead.

Ms. Cummings- I will say that in this discussion they are going to have, if they are not willing to come back, then they are not going to put the money into the field I believe.

Mr. Williams- If they don’t want to come back the city itself would be much better served by an open area. Something?

Ms. Cummings- Well, it is used during the summer softball uses it for practice and they have the softball tournament. Other than that

Mr. Williams- Yeah but the softball tournament is run by a company that is not from our community. Ninety percent of the people aren’t from our community. We don’t get anything out of it. It is not serving OUR community. It is taxpayer money that we should put something there that the people that live in that neighborhood are going to want to use it for and baseball field/softball field isn’t it right now. That is just my opinion. The other thing I had a question on with the utilities late. If I am correct, it is not policy.

Mr. Farcas-Ordinance

Mr. Williams- It is an ordinance, and we all know what an ordinance is.
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Mr. Farcas- The law.
Mr. Williams- and it hasn’t been followed.

Mr. Farcas-Evidently not

Mr. Williams- We all know it hasn’t. I get during the pandemic we couldn’t.

Mr. Farcas- Correct

Mr. Williams- You know it is like any other ordinance, if you see that we need to make changes to it, let city council know. Right now, they get one extension. That is the law. If we need to change that, how do I say this without being…you don’t decide that.

Mr. Farcas- You get two extensions.
Mr. Williams- Is it two now? Okay, they get two. Well, there is a lot of people who have gotten a lot more than that.

Mr. Farcas- I know.

Mr. Williams- and we get stung for money. You were here, at one point we wrote off $400,000.00 of uncollectable. I think people fail to realize it wasn’t uncollectable. The rest of us paid for that because the money had to come from somewhere. When it didn’t come in, that O charge makes that up because it takes in what you took in, what you paid and…I don’t want to see us get back to that point and we need to be very diligent about it.
Mr. Farcas- We are going to follow up in April to see how far we have come. We are pretty much documenting what we need to do.

Mr. Williams- I mean I know we have talked in the past but there has never really anything been done. We have a lot more rental property in the community, and we need to look at renters. Can’t put the utilities in their name, put it in the property owner’s name.

Mr. Farcas- One service line splitting off into four tenants. If we shut the service line off, you get all of it.
Mr. Williams- Well, the thing is, I know that has been done at a few places and that was done illegally, and we have done nothing about that. Those splits weren’t known to the city until you found it was a problem there. It is just that things can never change whatever we have to do to make it work. Our first priority is people have to pay their bills. We are…all the people that are paying their bills own this. We all do. It is our responsibility to make sure that everybody pays. So, if we have to change something, you have to say we are not going to do it. That discussion came up years back when one of our service directors tried to go after the property owner when their renter took off owing us $5,000. Well, we had a contract with those people, and we let it happen. So, I hope that doesn’t happen any longer. I know you will be on it Mr. Farcas and I appreciate it. Does anyone else have any questions or comments? If none, then please call the roll. Oh wait, mayor, I am sorry.
Mayor- That is all right, I just want to touch on one thing Cathy mentioned about down at Myron. When the new property owner came in and purchased that property, there was a discussion with that person trying to still allow the Little Eagles to still practice on the private property that is down on Myron at Lighting Products. For years, there was some form of handshake agreement that the city helped maintain that property and there was availability for the Little Eagles to use it. We were able to bridge that gap when the new property owner came in and threatened to make sure there was no one 
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on the property. In the meeting I had with Park & rec., we all discussed this. Our goal is to try and find new opportunities for the children and the sports that are affiliated with the school that are not going to be at that property. At any given moment, I reminded them that this new property owner can say, I don’t want anyone on my property.” We are trying to be proactive with it and have some good discussions.
Mr. Williams- oh, I know where they can go.
Mayor- have some good discussions.
Mr. Williams- Mattinat Park, take the fence down that is a big grassy area. They can play football there.

Mayor- There are a lot of things we are trying to do to help maintain what the city owns better, than maintaining what the city does not own. Thank you.

Mr. Williams- Right, I like that.

There were no more questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. I would like to once again to remind everybody that the Rebecca and Caroline Waterline Replacement Project is coming up. We have an official start date of approximately March 25. Residents have received notifications via mail. Additional notifications will be delivered over the next few weeks. We have utilized the website, the utility bill, and also social media to try to keep the residents informed. Not only those residents living on Rebecca and Caroline but also the heavy traffic that will be impacted with this waterline replacement. The Civil Service and the Planning & Zoning Appeals both have an opening on those boards. I would like to have that filled by the end of the month. They have been advertised and hopefully, we can get some people to be interested and serve on those boards. Lastly, I would just like to make a reminder that Good Deeds Trumbull County, April 11th here in city council chambers at 6:30 pm. The probate court judge, the Trumbull County Recorder and Clerk of Court’s ae coming here to discuss probate court and helping Trumbull County residents protect their assets. Information is always available at the Mayor’s Office for anything else that anybody has. Thank you, that is all.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the mayor’s report.
There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Crowe- Well Mr. President, I just wanted to make a comment about some city workers help that I got. Kevin Lyden, John Masters of the water department and Bob Dietz. I got a call from one of our property owners that has an apartment complex, and he had a lot of questions about water on his property. After we spent probably forty-five minutes on his property, we got it all sorted out. The guys were very courteous, and the guy was satisfied with all their answers. He really wanted the city to come in and take care of him. We have a chart of all our storm sewers which have nothing…we are not even near, and he saw it plane day. These guys were great. Kudos to the workers. I think we got to bring that up now and then. 
Mr. Williams- yes, thank you Jerry.
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Mr. Williams- Since we have no agenda, we will not have...anyone else under miscellaneous.
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- We have no agenda this evening so, we won’t have public address on agenda items.
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- which we have two of. Robin, would you like to start us off this evening?
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance authorizing the service director to apply for, accept and enter into a water pollution control loan fund (WPCLF) construction loan agreement on behalf of the city of Hubbard for the sanitary sewer improvement project and declaring an emergency. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
Mr. Williams- Okay, Mr. Kerr you have the other one.

It was moved by Mr. Kerr with a second by Mr. Hallapy to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation authorizing the board of control to advertise for bids for the City of Hubbard Hall Avenue Sanitary Sewer improvement project. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who wishes to address city council on non-agenda items related to city council business when recognized please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. Is there anyone who wishes to address council tonight? I see no one.
Mr. Williams- So, at this time, the mayor has requested council convene into executive session to discuss contract negotiations.

Mr. Crowe- I move we suspend the regular order of business and go into executive session.

Mr. Kerr-second

Mr. Williams- a motion by Mr. Crowe with a second By Mr. Kerr that council suspend its regular order of business to convene into an executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22G for the sole purpose of the consideration of the following matters: preparing for conducting or reviewing negotiations or bargaining sessions with public employees concerning their compensation or other terms or conditions of their employment specifically for the FOP Sargent’s bargaining union contract. Any questions or comments?

There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

7:29 pm

EXECUTIVE SESSION
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Mr. Williams- Can I have a motion for council to reconvene back into regular session?

Ms. Cummings- motion.

Mr. Hallapy- second

It was moved by Ms. Cummings with a second by Mr. Hallapy that council convene back into regular session at 8:06 pm. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Since we have no further business, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.

ADJOURN 
It was moved by Ms. Cummings with a second by Mr. Kerr to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Discussion of the negotiations for the FOP Sergeant’s Contract 

__________________________                                __________________________

Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

_______________________

Mayor Benjamin Kyle

